Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 21st March 2016, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, Graham Thomas, Nikki Howard, Sandie Rosser, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James, Brynmor Jones & Sara Pickard 
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John (Pentyrch & GYG) 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
John Harrison & Clare Bath 
153
Police Matters
There were no Police Officers present and the Clerk advised that the new PCSO, Laura Moore, had called to the office on Friday and had advised the Admin Assistant she would call again on Tuesday 22nd March.  Unfortunately PCSO Moore does not work on Mondays, which makes her attendance at future Council meetings unlikely.  Cllr Howard advised that she had contacted PCSO Moore, as there had been a series of ram-style incidents in Creigiau with a vehicle deliberately ramming other cars.  She felt it was disappointing that residents learn of these incidents from social media rather than from the Police and she felt that better communications could exist between the Police and the public.  She referred to the Charter with CCC and speculated whether a similar agreement could be reached with the Police.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised that he understood that PC Julie Jones had now departed and had been replaced by PC Sam Willis.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated that the PACT meeting in Creigiau had, again, not been advertised and a discussion ensued.  Cllr Howard proposed that a request be sent to a higher ranking officer to attend a future PCC meeting with a view to improving communications.  Clerk to arrange
154
County Council Matters 
Cllr Graham Thomas advised that the changes proposed to the Stagecoach bus service had now been shelved, although the 124 service now terminated in Greyfriars Road rather than the bus station.  He went on to advise that the 138 service would be taken over by Cardiff Bus rather than NAT and referred to the letter from Cardiff bus circulated by the Clerk.  This issue was in fact featured at Item 9 on the Clerk’s report and the Chairman suggested that the two items be combined.  There was a general discussion about this issue with Cllr Graham Thomas stating that he felt that the 124 service may also be taken over by Cardiff Bus, as they had hitherto had no presence in the PCC area.  The Clerk was asked to seek reassurance from Arman Singh (Cardiff Bus) that these changes would not lead to a deterioration of services.
He then turned to the planning application to re-open Creigiau Quarry advising that the next liaison meeting was scheduled to clash with the NWC Group meeting.  He confirmed that the issues raised by objectors were forcing the quarry to look at the myriad of concerns that were being raised.  This was leading to an inevitable delay in the consideration of the application, which would not now be considered before May 2016.
Cllr Gavin Hill-John advised that he was working with CCC in relation to problems with refuse collections in GYG and also looking at fly-tipping issues with Tara King, CCC (Waste Services).  He went on to refer to the GYG buses, allegedly missing out stops in the Whitchurch area, and asked that any instances of this happening be passed to him as evidence to take back to Stagecoach.  He then turned to Highway issues advising that he was working with CCC on pot-holes in Church Lane and parking issues in Heol Gam.  He was grateful to the Clerk for being copied into the issues at the hairpin bend in GYG and confirmed that Matt Wakelam, CCC (Highways) was going to review the signage in the area.
The Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas advised members that he was bringing forward Item 4 on the Clerk’s Report, for discussion at this juncture, as it related to the request by Cllr Gavin Hill-John to hold a monthly surgery in Pentyrch at the Council Offices at 1 Penuel Road, to coincide with the opening of the offices on a Monday evening.  The provoked a discussion with Cllr Priday pointing out that attendees at the library had also taken the opportunity to visit the museum and this would not afford sufficient privacy for the surgery.  The Clerk assured members that Deb Hunt, the Administrative Assistant would be present and that any such meetings could take place in the front office.  Cllr Priday proposed that the offices be used in this manner, she was seconded by Cllr James and the proposal was agreed by all.  Clerk to arrange
155
Public Session 
There were seven members of the public present.  Mike Colley, the Chairman of Pentyrch NHW, introduced himself and told members that a regular feature of NHW meetings was dog-fouling, fly-tipping and litter.  He felt this had become a serious problem and illustrated his point by showing a bag of litter he had collected in the short walk from Bronhaul to the Village Hall.  He felt that litter was a collective problem and not just the prerogative of the Local Authority.  He had initially contacted Cllr Gavin Hill-John, who had suggested the Community Council.  He felt that it was reasonable to plan to clear the litter in two months and had written an article for inclusion in the community Link.  He wanted a campaign of awareness in order that the problem could be brought home to residents.  He felt it was not an option to do nothing.  He asked that the PCC take on the task co-ordinating groups of volunteers and providing the necessary equipment.
Barbara Rodd, Pentyrch resident, introduced herself as the President and a trustee of Pentyrch Village Hall and also introduced Yvonne Krip and Helen Edwards, who were also trustees of PVH.  She pointed out that the Management Committee was not adhering to the Trust insofar as there was a requirement for five elected officials including the Chairman and Vice-Chairman.  The Vice Chairman’s role had been vacant for a year and the Chairman had also now stood down, despite staying on for a year longer than he intended.  In the 40 years the Hall had been in existence this had never previously occurred.  She stated that it was the PCC’s responsibility to appoint persons to the PVH Committee.  She did not believe that the PCC would want the Hall to close but they could not run the hall without elected officials, especially a Chairman. 
Sara Thorne, School Lane, GYG, spoke about the fly-tipping and the collection of litter.  She commented that on a recent trip to the local re-cycling centre, she had found it to be closed for no apparent reason and on a subsequent trip there was a queue of 12 cars on the road waiting to access.  She equated the closure of Waungron Road with the increase in fly-tipping and litter generally.  Paul Tyler commented that with the recent dry weather it had been the first time in 10 years that he had walked out of his front gate without needing wellington boots.
156
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
Cllr Gavin Hill-John advised that it was intended to close the Wedal Road facility, reducing the number of re-cycling centres to two.  He stated that he was arguing against this proposal but was in a minority trying to overturn this decision.  He also spoke in favour of organised litter pick-ups.

Cllr James queried whether CCC could supply community skips or refuse wagons to the villages for short periods of time to allow persons to get rid of accumulated rubbish and this prompted a discussion.  Cllr Howard pointed out that the two remaining re-cycling sites were some distance from the PCC area and suggested that CCC negotiate access to the closer RCT site for anybody with a CF15 postcode.  She felt that locating the re-cycling sites in busy areas of the city was environmentally irresponsible, as regards accessing them. 
Cllr Philippa Hill-John referred to the issues raised by Barbara Rodd and queried whether any entry had been made in the Community Link and whether advertising had been undertaken around the village for new officials.  This provoked a discussion with an assurance that these actions had been undertaken.  Cllr Stuart Thomas asked how many members of the user groups were on the Committee and why they had not taken on the role, bearing in mind that the loss of the venue would affect them all directly.  Barbara Rodd stated that she did not believe that residents understood how dire the situation really is.  She was supported by Yvonne Krip, who stated that the trustees were asking for help in order to prevent censure from the Charity Commission.  She added that members of the user groups were not necessarily cut out to be Chairman or Vice-Chairman.  Cllr Owen stated that he was a member of the Governing Body for Creigiau Junior School and that recently they had a similar problem which they resolved by identifying individuals in the community who could do the job and approaching them.  Barbara Rodd advised that the trustees had been done this several times in the last 4 years and all persons approached had refused, saying they did not want the responsibility.  She asked whether the council members could suggest anybody.  It was agreed that the PVH was a first class hall with excellent facilities and Cllr Philippa Hill-John suggested that short job descriptions be drawn up for circulation in the Council noticeboards and Cllr Owen suggested a parody on the Lord Kitchener World war I advert saying ‘Your Village Hall Needs You’.  It was agreed that this would be done and passed to the Clerk so that adverts could go up prior to the next PVH Committee meeting on Monday 11th April 2016.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas announced his surprise that no mention had been made about the ‘trolling’ on the internet in GYG again.  He commented that two persons who had put time and effort into the LAN project had been subject to an online poison pen attack, which had caused them to resign.  He stated that the work carried out on the LAN project had been recognised nationally and it was a sad state of affairs that the poisoned minds of one or two individuals could undo so much good.  Sara Thorne and Paul Tyler expressed their appreciation of the Chairman’s opinion. 

With the exception of Mike Colley, all other members of the public and Cty Cllr Gavin Hill-John, left the meeting.

157
To consider a Village Plan
Cllr Howard advised members that she was still in the process of compiling the questionnaire and she was awaiting responses from Colin Belward, Chairman CRAMC and the Dynevor Gardening Association.  She felt that she should be able to produce a draft within the next week to be circulated to all members of the Committee.  
Cllr James commented that the Committee meeting had been really fruitful with a good discussion and ideas coming forth.  Cllr Stuart Thomas thanked Cllr Howard for the hard work she had undertaken thus far.
158
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 15th February 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
159
Matters Arising
Paragraph 140
Cllr Thomas advised that he was meeting with Colin Belward, Chairman of CRAMC, the following day and that he would advise members of the outcome in due course.
Paragraph 144
Following a query from the Chairman, the Clerk advised members that he had met with Shaun Pinney the previous week to discuss how best to modernise and improve the web-site.  Shaun Pinney was intending to create a draft model for consideration by the Committee and as soon as this was received it would be circulated to all members.
Paragraph 146.1

The Chairman stated he was aware that Ben Taylor, Creigiau Cricket Club, was unhappy with the Council decision and he asked members if they wished to reconsider their decision.  There was a discussion and it was agreed by all present that they felt their decision had been the correct one and they did not wish to alter it.
Paragraph 146.2

The Chairman spoke about a letter from CRAMC in relation to the MoU (Memorandum of Understanding), which CRAMC are seeking to have reviewed.  The Chairman pointed out that it was close to the end of the financial year and this would be an appropriate time to look again at this issue.  He advised members that the issue could be an agenda item on the next meeting or it could revert to the original Committee for consideration, before being brought back to the Council for ratification.  Councillors were in agreement that the matter should be included as a specific agenda item at the next meeting.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 146.5

Cllr Howard queried the progress with the Memorial Park and the Clerk advised that he had had another meeting with the representative of Sovereign playgrounds and they were close to an agreement on costs.  The Clerk was also asked about the missing swing and he advised he would follow this up.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other matters arising

160
To receive the Minutes of the Village Plan Committee Meeting held on 22nd February 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr James and agreed by all.  
161
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising
162
Clerk’s Report
162.1 & 10
Grants
The Clerk advised that he had received two grants.  One from GYG WI, who had received a grant of £100 in the September 2015 meeting and the other from GYG Pensioners, who had also made an application in September 2015 but was deferred until December 2015, as they had not specified the reason for applying for the grant.  They had then received £100 in the previous grant meeting in December 2015.  The Clerk pointed out that this was the last grant meeting of the current financial year and there was £519 available for distribution.  He also advised that he had received a number of applications during the course of the year from, predominantly national organisations, seeking donations.  He had listed these organisations for Council’s information.  There was a wide discussion regarding this with consideration of any leftover grant money being spent on helping CRAMC have a defibrillator available, as there was already one in GYG and Pentyrch.  In addition it was felt that the Council could make a positive step towards helping combat the litter problem by purchasing litter pickers, gloves and hi-vis tabards for volunteer groups to use.  Cllr Philippa Hill-John proposed half of what was being requested by the applicants be awarded to them and £150 towards litter picking equipment.  Cllr Howard counter-proposed that the applicants be awarded £75 each, CRAMC be awarded £200 towards the defibrillator and the remainder be spent on litter collecting equipment.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  The Clerk advised that this would leave £169 available for litter picking equipment.  Clerk to arrange
162.2

Internal Audit
The Clerk advised of the need for a new Internal Auditor as David Barnard was unable to carry out this role anymore.  He had spoken with the Chairman about this issue and had secured a short-term replacement in the guise of Jo Howell, who had some experience of PCC systems, as she had acted as locum Clerk within the last year.  Cllr Howard asked whether this would be a conflict of interest and the Clerk advised that Mrs Howell was a qualified Chartered Accountant with 11 years’ audit experience working with Deloittes in London.  She was bound by the FCA’s code of Standards and Ethics.  In addition OVW had been consulted and had forwarded to the Clerk a standard letter of appointment, which sets out the requirements of the PCC.  Council advised they were happy with these arrangements.  Clerk to arrange
162.3

Criminal Damage to Memorial Trees
The Council were advised by the Clerk of details of the damage caused for the second time to the trees and the actions taken subsequently to try and identify the perpetrator.  Council would be advised of any further information in due course.
162.4 

Pentyrch County Councillor Surgery
This matter had been discussed at Paragraph 154 ante.  
162.5

Easter Holidays
The Clerk advised members of the closure of the Council offices over the Easter period, with the offices being shut from 1pm on Thursday 24th March until 9am on Monday 4th April 2016.  

162.6

Redecorating of the Office
The Clerk advised members of the arrangements that had been made to redecorate the offices over the Easter break and the cost of the redecoration.  The costings and the reasons were discussed and agreed by Council.  The Clerk was asked what colour he intended having the office painted and he asked members for suggestions.  It was suggested, by Cllr Owen, that Dove Grey was a suitable colour and this was agreed.  Finally the Clerk was told to order new tables, chairs and mugs for use in the meeting room on the first floor.  Clerk to arrange
162.7

Knitting and Crochet group
The Clerk advised that he had received a request by a Knitting and Crochet Group to use the Council offices on a Friday morning.  This was discussed and a motion in favour of this request was proposed by Cllr Howard; seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all.  Clerk to arrange
162.8

North West Cardiff Group (NWCG)
Members agreed to that they wished the NW Cardiff Group to continue for the foreseeable future and Cllr Howard agreed to be the PCC representative at the meeting on Tuesday 5th April 2016 at St Fagans.  Clerk to arrange
162.9

124 Bus Service from Maerdy to Cardiff
This matter had been discussed at Paragraph 154 ante.  

162.11

Pentyrch Village Hall
This matter had been discussed at Paragraph 156 ante.
163
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £6,026.81p and receipts of £147.86 p were recorded for February 2016.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  

164
Planning Applications
There were 3 planning applications to consider:

a) 16/00307/MNR ~ D Herbert Builders Ltd, Land east of Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
b) 16/00325/MNR ~ Mr A Smith, Creigiau Developments Ltd, Former Pant Y Caerau Nurseries, Church Road, Pentyrch..  No adverse comments.  
c) 16/00462/DCH ~ Mr R Board, 26/28 Heol Gam, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
165
Correspondence

(28.2.16) The Clerk drew Councillors attention to the letter from Ben Taylor, previously discussed under Paragraph 159 ante, and the Chairman asked that the Clerk write to him advising that the matter had been discussed again and reaffirming the Council’s previous decision.  Clerk to arrange
(26.2.16) Cllr Philippa Hill-John advised the Clerks that the bollards in Field terrace had been replaced but asked whether they could be painted white.  The Clerk agreed that this was a matter that could be undertaken directly.  Clerk to arrange
(8.3.16) Cllr Stuart Thomas drew Council’s attention to the correspondence from the DAC Beachcroft, solicitors acting on behalf of the PCC Insurers, Aviva; whereby Pentyrch Community Council and Cllr Stuart Thomas had been removed as defendants in the action being taken over the incident at Creigiau Carnival in 2012.  He felt the lesson to be learned from this affair was that Council should receive a letter indemnifying the PCC from claims arising from any incidents at future Carnivals.  Clerk to arrange
166
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	17.2.16
	Philippa Hill-John
	I have been approached by ‘Chris’ from Field Terrace who said she has spoken to yourself and Cardiff Council on numerous occasions concerning the footpath leading from Field Terrace to George's Corner, Pentyrch, (FP 51 Pentyrch) regarding uneven surface, overgrown laurel hedge and poor lighting; making residents feel vulnerable.  As of yet still nothing has been resolved.  Can we help?
	Email to C2C & CCC (Footpaths)


	17.2.16
	Philippa Hill-John
	With regard to the traffic bollards at the blocked end of Field Terrace, Pentyrch.  One of them is damaged and needs to be replaced and, in addition, they should be painted white so that they can be easily seen.  If this cannot be achieved could CCC give permission for planters to be put across there instead? 
	Email to C2C

	19.2.16
	Graham Thomas
	I would like to report some potholes on Tynant Road in Creigiau.  The worst examples are around lamppost 19, near to the junction with Ffordd Dinefwr, where there is a very big one.
	Email to C2C

	2.3.16
	Chris Priday
	The CCC litterbin at the bus stop opposite the High Corner shops, Pentyrch and in front of the Old bakery Court flats is broken.  The metal door on the front is broken and the lid is also broken and is being used as an impromptu ashtray.  The whole thing is in a disreputable condition and needs urgently to be renewed.  I would be grateful you could advise CCC of the need for a new bin at this location.
	Email to C2C

	10.3.16
	Jeanette Troughton
	The seat at the junction of Heol y Pentre and Caerau Lane, Pentyrch, is broken on the back rail.  I am advised that it is not a PCC-owned seat and I would be grateful if you could advise CCC of the damage to their seat.
	Email to C2C

	10.3.16
	Jeanette Troughton
	The footpath (Pentyrch 50) that runs from Sunnybank, Berthllwyd, to Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch, has been taken up by Western Power to provide electricity for the new housing estate being built by Redrow on Heol Goch.  They have restored the footpath so well with a coating of small chippings on the top that the footpath now looks like a road.  Consequently in the last two months there have been three instances of vehicles trying to drive along the footpath, which they are unable to do as half-way along there is a large metal obstruction.  I have spoken to Redrow but, not unnaturally, they don’t see it as their problem.  Could we make enquiries with CCC please?
	CCC contacted and site visit made 10.3.16 where temporary measures put in place to prevent cars accessing the footpath with further, longer term, measures being considered by CCC (Footpaths)

	16.3.16
	Sandie Rosser
	In relation to bus routes to GYG from Whitchurch, I have spoken to a couple of passengers and suggested that they keep a record of missed/late or re-routed buses and ask other passengers to do the same, for the next month so we can get a clearer picture of the situation.
	For information

	16.3.16
	Christine Priday
	I have noticed that there has not been a small mechanical road sweeper (known as a Johnson) in Pentyrch, seemingly, for months and the gutters are full of last year’s leaves and associated debris.  When the Community Litter Picker, Kath Britten, was withdrawn from this area we were promised a more frequent service from the mechanical cleaner.  Could you ask CCC whether this area is still receiving the enhanced services of the Johnson cleaner and if not why not?
	Mail to C2C

	21.3.16
	Christine Priday
	Cllr Priday advised that the damaged litter bin reported on 2.3.16 ante has been replaced by CCC
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.45 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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